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THE CROMARTY FIRTH FISHERY BOARD

MINUTES OF THE PROPRIETORS MEETING
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Held at Tor Achilty on Friday 3rd October 2014 at 11am
	Present
	
	In Attendance
	

	Col. Alastair Campbell (Upper Fairburn)
	CAC
	K Dean (Water Bailiff CFFB)
	KD

	Angus Craik (Evanton Angling Club) 
	AC
	Johnathan Duff (Water Bailiff CFFB)
	JD

	Lady E Leslie Melville (Blackwater)
	ELM
	Rikki Golabek (Water Bailiff CFFB)
	RG

	Andrew Matheson (Trust Chairman)
	AM
	Simon McKelvey (Director)
	SM

	Ronald Munro Ferguson (Novar)
	RMF
	Iain Paterson (Netsman)
	IP

	Okain McLennan (Loch Achonachie Angling Club)
	OM
	Edward Rush (Head Water Bailiff)
	ER

	Rick Page (Dingwall District Angling Club)
	RP
	Rob Whitson (Clerk)
	RW(C)

	Christine Pirie (Alness Angling Club)
	CP
	Christian Wroe (CKD Galbraith)
	CW

	Dave Smith (Evanton Angling Club)
	DS
	John Urquhart (Dingwall District Angling Club)
	JU

	Dr Alastair Stephen (SSE)
	AS
	
	

	Roddy Willis (Conon Syndicate)
	RW
	
	


The Convenor welcomed everyone and declared the meeting open.
	1
	APOLOGIES
	Action

	
	Mr I Duncan 
Mr A Humphreys

SEPA 

Mr G Skinner 
	

	2
	MINUTES OF MEETING, 6th JUNE 2014  
	

	
	OM asked to amend paragraph 7 to read “handed over to Alex Duncan”.  Otherwise minutes were accepted. 

	

	3
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	RW(C) explained that Highland Accountancy, Inverness have been asked to look at the accounts.  However, prior to that a  proportion of the Board are to provide proof of ID before the accounts can be looked at, for Money Laundering Regulations. 

RW(C) explained revaluation of the fishery board’s assets has taken place, those assets being the Balintore Bothy, Pitglassie Bothy and Bungalow at Loch na Croic.

RW(C) presented catch returns for DDAC.  JU asked how the assessment is arrived at.  RW(C) explained it was a transparent process and that he was welcome to discuss it further if required. 

	RW(C) 


	4
	TRIENNIAL ELECTIONS 
	

	
	The triennial election took place before the start of the Proprietors Meeting and a separate minute of the Triennial Election was taken. 

	

	5
	ACCOUNTS
	

	5a
	Year End Accounts for financial year 2013/2014
	

	
	AC commented that Income shown on page 4 as self explanatory and confirmed he had spoken to ID.  ID had stated that no alarm bells rung with him on looking at the accounts.
The expenditure variation was considered normal.

RW(C) confirmed;

Clydesdale Bank had £106,860.32 in the account.

HSBC £642.32

Brewin Dolphin £49,124.32 in gilts with cash of £54,124.17.

AS enquired if SSE payments had gone smoothly, RW(C) responded that he will check with Iain Rathbone (CKD Galbraith).

SM commented that research expenditure was showing as zero as these expenses have been placed under sundry expenses and felt the accounts were acceptable as presented. 
  
	RW(C) 


	6
	DIRECTORS REPORT 
	

	
	SM highlighted the drought conditions combined with brief rainy periods being typical of this summer and the run of fish coming later in the year than expected.  The Torr Achilty count was close to the 5 year average and the Meig dam was above the 5 year average.  This was the first year that adult fish from the hatcheries are expected to return to the river.  Sea trout have been observed in higher numbers than previous years throughout the burns.  

Electro fishing in the Conon was finding fish at all levels and the same in the Peffrey where management work had been carried out.   
The bailiffs have been busy during the season, summarised by 20 people removed and 5 arrests made, also tree planting and electric fishing have been carried out.
The research programme using radio tagging resulted in the observation of 5 tagged fished waiting for rain at Alt na Corrage.

The fishery board staff have also undertaken a degree of contract work when time allows.  

Future projects in the pipeline are firstly, how to allow fish to pass beaver dams and being termed Beaver Deceivers in conjunction with Marine Scotland. Secondly, partnering the Forestry Commission with the northern periphery EU project.  A planting project focussing on new plantings in the head water areas set back from the banks to improve hydrology.


	

	7
	HYDRO REPORT 
	

	
	Covered at item 10.
	

	8
	TRUST REPORT 
	

	
	AM gave a brief history and background of the Trust and clarified that the arms length relationship with the Fishery Board is there to maintain its charitable status. 

	

	9
	WILD FISHERIES REVIEW 
	

	
	The Review is not due to be published until 8th October. 
SM was not inclined to make extensive comment prior to the release of the official review but commented that the expectation was that it would be 2017 before any structure was formalised or laws passed. 
In summary he expected that the existing units on the ground will make up the new regional areas. 

AC requested that the report be circulated.  SM responded that he would put the report on the website. 

CP stated that the habitat discussions were not as relevant as discussing the historical damage from the hydro schemes. 

OM observed that Board members had met Andrew Thin but nobody can divulge their discussions prior to the report being released.  Further, requesting that an extraordinary meeting be held after the review.  AC commented that the Clerk to arrange with the Convenor and maybe early December.


	SM

RW(C)

	10
	Q&A SESSION
	

	
	AC asked what the benefit of tree planting was.  SM clarified that it is native trees being planted along the banks with the Forestry Commission moving commercial forestry back from the edge.  This resulting in lower acidification, providing more shade and nutrients to the water and increasing the invertebrate population, providing food for the fish to feed on.

15,000 trees have already been planted.  The project provides the chance for investment due to an extra 65% EU funding if the Cromarty Firth Fishery Board provide the other 35%.  CP questioned what the impact on the river would be.  SM responded that the temperature of the water would be expected to drop, leaves would drop into the river, the roots from the trees would supply shelter for the fish and the productivity of the river would increase.  Commercial planting is seen as unsuitable and not providing these benefits as it uses more water but native planting is not seen as a threat to the hydrology.
AS commented that SSE are unsure what historic planting they own and are reviewing so they can manage those plantings accordingly.  

OM commented that the higher sea trout numbers observed this year is good news.  

RW queried if it is the same pattern with falling salmon numbers as other countries have experienced.  SM commented that the weaker grilse run is due to the specific conditions experienced in this region being the dry summer and the intermittent rain fall resulting in the later run.  

AS observed that the latest fish counts are healthy, the summer peak did not happen but the counts have risen through August and are still rising.  

On the Beauly at the loch, the passage count is up to 1,500 whereas in 2013 it was 900.

AC said he has knowledge of the Dee where fishermen say the numbers are down but the evidence says that the numbers are healthy.  OM commented that in the Torridon, fresh fish have been observed.  IP disputed that the numbers are healthy because the nets are not seeing fish.

AS commented that marine survival rates have changed and are very poor and that this change has not been a recent change.  SM added that species had shifted north and this is most likely due to climate change.  

JU added that the numbers have decreased year on year over a 5 year period.

RW observed that on the Conon, 2014 is the lowest catch yet but not disastrous.  Some beats that have been good traditionally are down on numbers but the beats vary.  

SM responded when questioned if there is over fishing of salmon in the north Atlantic commenting that Greenland is still a subsistence fish industry.  JU questioned, if catches on the Conon are consistent.  RW commented that the average used to be in the thousands and have dropped to 500-600 average.  

WP added that in July and August 2014, he only netted 20 fish and highlighted that seals are the major problem were they destroy the smolts as they head to sea.

WP circulated a photograph showing 600 seals in one frame and stressed that the seals were taking the fish before entering the estuary.  His view is that the Board must tell the Government that the seals are the problem.  He highlighted that on the north coast where the seals are less of a problem the fish run freely.

AC added that he did not dispute WP’s comments but what can we do.  WP stated that in 1914 the grey seal population in the UK was said to be 900, by 1962 it was 20,000, by 1992 more than 100,000, by 2004 it was 124,000 and by 2013 it was above 210,000.  If each seal were to eat one salmon a day then they would eat enough fish to equal the total bag nets in Scotland providing 1,500 to 2,000 jobs.

JU reported a seal coming into the bridge pool on the Conon every night, obviously coming in for salmon.  SM replied that a cull would not be supported, WP commented that the numbers of seals need to be reduced.  He felt that a wholesale cull was needed but not possible.  WP highlighted a possible solution to shoot the seals in front of the smolt run to protect them.  WP also highlighted that the Scottish Seal Committee had not held a review since it was set up and this would be helpful to discuss the situation with seals and salmon. 

AS disputed the comments made by WP stating that research on seal movements states that when in the sea they are not feeding on salmon.  SM stated that seals can be shot in limited numbers in the river.  WP argued that the evidence of bones on the banks supports the claim that seals are consuming excessive fish.  


AS moved the debate onto the late run observed at Tor Achilty and that double numbers of salmon have been counted at the Meig fish pass.  He noted that counting cannot continue at Tor Achilty from now on as the lift had jammed and would have to be repaired over the winter.   

In the meantime fish will be able to pass Tor Achilty and are not restricted.  

It was noted that the tagging of smolts failed this year but will be repeated.

The refurbishment of the hatchery will take place from the civil engineering budget.  The fibre glass troughs required for the refurbishment have been sourced and will be collected over the winter.  The existing plan is to flatten the current hatchery shed and use one available from the Beauly to Denny vertical cabling project, measuring 35m x 20m and 8m high.  This allows replacement like for like with the ability to provide facilities within the shed suitable for visiting educational groups.  The timetable being, pipe work through 2015 and civil engineering work in 2016.  Changes to the water supply requires confirmation through SNH, Forestry Commission and the Fishery Board.

RW enquired if the repair of the Orrin dam is on the agenda.  AS replied that he will ask Savills. 
EM enquired where the water will come from if not from Loch na Croic to balance the hydro and maintain good smolt areas.  

RW asked if tagging of mature fish to see where they go would provide valuable information.  Understanding that the radio tag costs £500 per tag with £1,500 required for a listening station.  SM acknowledged that it could be discussed but a cost benefit analysis would likely prove this to be unviable. 

RW asked what the numbers of fish are being caught upstream of Tor Achilty, OM highlighted that the club does not have licence to fish for migratory fish. 

AC reported that the numbers on Strathconon were low, this may be affected by there being less fishing effort and therefore a lower catch.

RMF enquired about work done at the Dalmore Distillery weir at Alness.  SM confirmed that the work was agreed with SEPA, he had been managing and visiting.  Fish continue to be unobstructed.  The agreement was to raise the pool height of the Dennel pool so the exit into the pool does not have a drop.
	AS



	11
	AOCB
	

	
	CP enquired who gives notification on the Alness when the sluice is opened.  RMF confirmed that he manages this and follows due procedure.
CW asked if the bailiffs were supported in their work and they responded yes.

SM responding to several questions related to the Fishery Review, said we should wait and see the result and that whilst the Review may introduce a new system the rating assessment will not change until 2017 at the earliest.

JU asked if different Fishery Boards used the same rateable value, RW(C) responded takes a view on what one fish is worth.  The rateable value of the fishing being separate to the assessment which is a Board issue.  

AS highlighted that the floodgate control at Tor Achilty has changed however the compensation flow would be maintained with no danger to anglers downstream.
AC enquired when the data from electric fishing would become available, SM responded that he could report on this over the winter.  

SM thanked the bailiffs for the amount and scope of their work and confirmed that appropriate training was available to develop their skills.

ER commented that the seal in the bridge pool on the Conon has been looked into.

	

	12
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	Extraordinary meeting to address the Wild Fishery Review on Friday 5th December 2014.  
A pre season stakeholders forum to be held at Tor Achilty on Friday 11th March 2015.

The next Board meeting to be held on Wednesday 17th June 2015.


	

	
	The convenor declared the meeting closed. 
	



